Geauga County Board of Elections

 REGULAR MEETING 
April 16, 2020 

Minutes 

The meeting was called to order at 9:04 A.M. by Chairman Ed Ryder.  Present were Mr. Dennis Pavella, Mrs. Joan Windnagel, Mrs. Janet Carson (present via Zoom), and Director Pete Zeigler.  
Mr. Pavella made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 20, 2020, meeting.  Mr. Ryder seconded the motion.  All voted:  Aye.  
Mr. Pavella made a motion to approve the minutes of the scheduled Election Day March 17, 2020, meeting.  Mr. Ryder seconded the motion.  All voted:  Aye.  

Mr. Pavella made a motion to approve payment of the first set of bills as presented.  Mrs. Windnagel seconded the motion.  All voted:  Aye.
Approve payment of the following bills:

Olfield Graphics 
              $22,763.00

Quill 



$     150.00

Blue Technologies

$         7.50

Uline



$     688.18

Kathleen Blair


$       14.95

Maureen Depenbrok

$       25.99

Donald Mohney


$       20.00

Nancy McArthur

$       71.88

John Lucas


$       93.55

KMI Printing


$     508.80

KMI Printing


$  1,608.44

KMI Printing


$  1,499.30

KMI Printing


$  2,984.05

KMI Printing 


$     380.59

BlueSpark


$     938.42

Shetler Office Solutions

$       77.38
Quill



$     321.99

ES&S



$  2,824.44

Pete Zeigler


$       14.99

Shetler Office Solutions

$       16.69

Shetler Office Solutions

$       99.52

Shetler Office Solutions

$       90.00
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Mr. Pavella made a motion to pay the other bills.  Mrs. Windnagel seconded the motion.  AYES:  Pavella, Windnagel, and Carson.  Mr. Ryder abstained.  

Karlovec Media Group

$     120.00

Geauga County Maple Leaf
$     134.40

Geauga County Maple Leaf
$     138.60

Geauga County Maple Leaf
$       45.00

In answer to Janet Carson regarding computer access, the Director informed the Board that YubiKeys are needed to be approved through the County IT Department.  We have 20 YubiKey units, and 13 computers.  There are not enough people to do the work.  More temporary, seasonal, part-time employees are needed to help.

Timeline for Deputy Director Search - Mr. Ryder stated that there were initial interviews conducted by the Chairman  and Board Member, Joan Windnagel, of the four candidates for the Republican Deputy Director position.  It was made clear to each one that there will be a time delay because of the Primary.  There will be second interviews with the entire Board.  The date has yet to be determined.  

There was a new Directive issued for reporting results for Primary 2020 Election Day which has been extended to April 28, 2020.  Scott Daisher and Michelle Lane are handling the mock election reporting exercise.  

The Board had concerns over the length of time and the increased time frame of running the ballots to meet the deadlines outlined in the Directive.  Mrs. Carson recommended running the ballots on the second Ballotar to help in getting the ballots out.   There was a time delay until Directive 2020-07 was reviewed on March 30, 2020.  Director Pete Zeigler could not give a back logged count on absentee ballot requests received and ballots mailed.  He did not have an exact number.  His estimation was over 19,000 applications at this time.

The Board discussed setting Friday, May 15, 2020, at 9:00 A.M. for the Official Canvass to be conducted.  Per Directive 2020-07, the Geauga County Board of Elections will be the one polling location available for the handicapped and homeless to vote on April 28, 2020.  

Based on the temporary changes adopted by the General Assembly in H.B. 197 regarding Ohio’s Open Meetings Act COVID-19, any public meeting can be held via teleconference or video conference.  The Director had set up an account with Zoom.  

Mr. Pavella made the motion to schedule the Official Canvass for April 28, 2020, for the continuation of the March 17, 2020 Primary on May 15, 2020, at 9:00 A.M.  All voted:  Aye.  The Audit date needs to be established.   
At 7:30 P.M. the polls will be closed, and the Unofficial Canvass must be completed by 10:00 P.M. on April 28, 2020.  Mr. Ryder questioned the process of reporting to the Secretary of State the number of ballots processed.  Director Zeigler stated that once a week the Secretary of State requests the number of applications, and ballots processed by Party that is part of the survey to update the Voter lookup on the Secretary of State and County website, and generate the Secretary of State reports.  Mrs. Carson requested that Nora send a copy to the Board Members on the submissions to the Secretary of State on applications and ballots that have been processed.  
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Director Pete Zeigler stated the Office is open from 7:00 A.M. to 7:00 P.M., Monday - Friday.  The temporary, seasonal part-time employees work in two shifts.  One shift from 7:00 A.M. - 1:00 P.M., and the second shift 1:00 - 7:00 P.M.  The Office will be staffed on Sat. April 11, 2020, from 8:30 A.M. to 1:30 P.M., and closed on Sunday.  

Nora McGinnis joined the meeting and explained that 6,367 ballots were returned through March 27, 2020, including the 10-day cure period.  There have been 1,579 ballots logged into the computer since March 30, 2020, and 19,300 Absentee Ballot requests from Day 1.  Over one half of the requests for ballots (several hundred) have been returned.    
There has been difficulty with staffing issues, a number of people have reasonable health concerns, and worried about the Corona Virus.  There are approximately 20 people in the office between full-time and part-time staff.  Not everyone can work every day.  The conference room is being used as well as the office space across the hall.  Mrs. Carson asked if Building No. 8 could be used for stuffing envelopes.   Director Zeigler stated that Building 8 is being used by other county agencies for broadcast of open meetings.  Mrs. Carson was concerned about getting more people in to work, safety precautions, wiping everything down, wearing gloves and masks.  She had a contact for getting masks if needed.  Director Zeigler stated the masks were en route from the Secretary of State and being delivered by Shamore.  Mrs. Carson advised that all employees should wear the M95 masks.  She can obtain them for $1.13 per mask.  The Absentee Ballot instructions are not very clear on our website.  It is not user friendly.    

The Director stated the scanning of ballots will be done on the 650 Machines, both are programmed for the Primary Ballots, and were serviced prior to March 16th.    

Scott Daisher joined the Board meeting to discuss using MCR, Willoughby, Ohio, to produce the Geauga County ballots, place the ballots in the envelopes with the pre-printed copies of the March, 2020 instructions, Voter I.D. envelope, and the postage paid return envelope.  Scott had experience with MCR.  MCR produces Lake County’s ballots and does the mailing.  All the data entry for Absentee Ballot requests is done at the Board Office, send the file by email, upload through a secure site, MCR prints the ballots, voter name and precinct printed on the I.D. envelope, and the voter name and address printed on the mailing envelope.  A Republican and Democrat from the Board of Elections Office would drive to Willoughby, Ohio, pick up the envelopes, return to the Office, and post the envelopes through the Board of Elections mail machine.  Mr. Pavella was concerned about the time involved with staff in picking up the mailing from Willoughby.  MCR could produce and process 3,000 envelopes in an hour.  By hand with two people, Scott estimated 1,000 envelopes per hour.  MCR would use the ballot stock we currently have, but their printer and manpower.   MCR clients consist of Lake County, Cuyahoga County, Lorain County, and Hamilton County.  They are certified by the Secretary of State and E.S.&S.   MCR would devote 17 - 20 people.  Scott gave the time frame of two – four days per file.  MCR does not work on weekends.   There are approximately 600 absentee ballot applications to be entered and 3,000 ballots are being printed.  Mrs. Windnagel expressed concern about the ballots that needed to be mailed.  Mr. Pavella felt the staff could handle.  In response to the Board’s question of any problems that MCR encountered, there was an issue with 60 – 80 ballots being mailed to the wrong voter, and another issue with an Eastlake Special Election.  Mrs. Carson has had problems using mailing houses with her insurance business and other organization mailings.  She was not in favor.  Director Zeigler was hesitant and had concerns about outsourcing.  The cost is $2.00 per ballot and estimating 10,000 ballots is $20,000. The cost was a concern of the Board members.  Mr. Pavella was not comfortable with the scheduling proposed by MCR.  

The Board would want a firm contract in writing with number of employees that would be assigned to the job, realistic time frame, and a firm quote.  Mr. Ryder offered to contact Lake County and gather more information 
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regarding MCR.  He asked the Director to tell all staff that the Board really appreciates them.  Mr. Ryder will contact the Secretary of State Office regarding the masks.  If the mail continues at the current daily volume, the Board will hold a special meeting to make a decision on using a mailing house.  

Mr. Pavella made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:09 A.M.  Mrs. Windnagel seconded the motion.  All voted:  Aye.
The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 28, 2020.  
